
1

����� Buckinghamshire County Council

Minutes SELECT COMMITTEE
ON PARTNERSHIP

AGENDA ITEM: 3

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE SELECT COMMITTEE ON
PARTNERSHIP HELD ON FRIDAY, 12 JANUARY 2001 IN MEZZANINE
ROOM 3, COUNTY HALL, AYLESBURY, COMMENCING AT 10.00 AM
AND CONCLUDING AT 1.10 PM

MEMBERS PRESENT

Mr T J  Fowler (in the Chair)

Mrs P M Bacon, Mr J W Cartwright, Mr P A Cochrane, Mr D C T Graves,
Mr R Lingham-Wood, Mr D J Rowlands, Mrs C S Willetts

IN ATTENDANCE

Gerry Batchelor – Head of Select Committee Support
Roger Edwards – Policy Support Officer
Joan Elliott – Assistant Director Social Services (Older People)
Clare Gray – Committee Administrator

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE/CHANGES IN MEMBERSHIP

Apologies were received from Mr C Jones and Mrs E M Lay.

DECLARTIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

1 DISCUSSION ON STYLE AND PROCESS FOR THE COMMITTEE

The Committee discussed the style and process for future work and the
following suggestions were received:

•  The Committee should be held in an informal but structured manner.

•  Partnership issues could affect a number of portfolios and no one Cabinet
Member was responsible for partnership.

•  Visitors should be given as much notice as possible of the committee date.
Members noted that external representatives were not under any obligation
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to attend Select Committees and would be attending to provide
information for the Committee. Therefore, it was important to act
sensitively during questioning for the benefit of both organisations.

•  Members felt that it would more appropriate for this Committee to provide
visitors with a briefing rather than have written questions. It was suggested
that it would be useful to include in the minutes who was being invited, the
organisation they represent, their position within that organisation and the
reason for their invitation. A briefing paper from each visitor would also
be helpful to aid discussion.

•  Members noted that where relevant it might be useful to tape the meeting
in order to provide background information for the review report.

2 WINTER PRESSURES AND THE HEALTH AUTHORITY
(INCLUDING QUESTIONS TO THE ASSISTANT DIRECTOR –
SOCIAL SERVICES)

The Assistant Director for Older People, Joan Elliott presented her report on
winter pressures. The following points were raised after the presentation:-

Resources

•  The Department of Health had issued national criteria for local winter
planning and requested health and social care communities to use these
criteria when developing their Winter Plan. This year planning was more
localised with the involvement of the Trusts and Primary Care Groups.
Additional funding had been made available from the Government to
Bucks Health Authority to ease winter pressures of which £512,000 was
designated towards health and social care.

•  The two Hospital Trusts mainly involved with the Council in this area of
work were South Bucks (centred on Wycombe General Hospital) and Mid
Bucks (based at Stoke Mandeville Hospital). Each of the Hospital Trusts
had a slightly different approach to the use of winter monies. A Care
Manager and Placement/package finder had been appointed by each Trust.
South Bucks Trust also block purchased 22 beds from nursing homes so
that these beds were guaranteed during the winter months. The Mid Bucks
Trust preferred to purchase beds as required.

•  The Trusts have paid a higher rate during the winter period above that
normally paid by Social Services. Some owners of the homes had been
expecting the same funding for the client throughout the year. However, a
joint letter had been issued from the Health Authority and Social Services
to  providers informing them that the funding for placements would revert
to the usual price, once the winter period had finished.

•  Although reference was usually to winter pressures, the greater pressure
during this year was in May 2000 when there were 67 people awaiting
transfer to residential or nursing home care. This was mainly due to
recruitment difficulties as people who were recruited from abroad returned
home during the summer months and/or when their work permits ran out.
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Therefore, it would be helpful if planning in future could be on an annual
basis, although, clearly this would have resource implications as planning
and maintaining the system was quite labour intensive.

•  Members of the Committee expressed a concern over the effect that
spending on winter pressures could have on long term funding. Social
Services phased and targeted placements throughout the year in line with
the budget allocated. If the placement process was accelerated during the
winter period this could affect people requiring placements later in the
year. To assist with this problem, the Department of Health has allocated
additional Promoting Independence Grant of £722k for next year to Social
Services but this was for the financial year 2001/02 only and many nursing
home placements could be for several years. It was not known whether the
Grant would be renewed in future years. The particular criteria associated
with the Grant were still not known and therefore planning could be
problematic. Further assurance was required that this would be funded in
the future and it was suggested that the appropriate Cabinet Member
should be requested to consider this issue.

Recruitment

•  Issues regarding the difficulty in recruiting key staff both in health and
social care were described and steps have been taken to recruit from
abroad for some nursing posts.

•  Members expressed concern regarding the recruitment difficulties.
Hospital wards had been closed owing to staff shortages and there was
extreme difficulty in recruiting home carers. Social Services were currently
undertaking a tendering process with external providers to improve
provision, making it more responsive, reducing mixed packages of care
and by providing a service per geographical area. Steps were also being
taken within the in-house service to improve recruitment and retention of
staff and to ensure a more responsive and flexible service.

•  Where possible, patients should remain in the community and emphasis
was placed on providing a flexible package of care that met the clients
needs.

•  A Member commented on the point that there were particular recruitment
problems in the rural villages. He suggested that it would be useful to
advertise in the villages themselves, as he was aware of some people who
would welcome work within a village setting, as they had no form of
transport. It was agreed that this issue should be investigated and that the
Committee be informed of any progress in this area.

Partnerships

•  It was noted that the health economy was becoming increasingly complex
and that some placement assessments could involve the Primary Care
Trusts, the Health Authority, the NHS Trust, Social Services and an
independent provider. Each Primary Care Trust had a link with one of the
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three Assistant Directors in Social Services. It was important to strengthen
partnerships with all stakeholders to provide quality services.

3 ACTION PLANNING

The Committee discussed action planning and commented that it would be
helpful to invite the following people:-

26 January 2001
Dwina Wheatley (Social Services)
David Beckett (Bucks Health Authority)
Jenny Hunt (Community Health Council)

9 February 2001
Jackie Haynes (Bucks Health Authority)
Hugh Carey (Cabinet Member – Care Services for Adults)

23 February 2001
Jane Taptiklis (Director of Community Nursing)
Graham Robinson (Chairman of Aylesbury Primary Care Group)
Elderly Persons Intermediate Care (EPIC)

2 March 2001
Consider draft report

Site Visits
A site visit would be arranged for Members to visit South Buckinghamshire
NHS Trust in Wycombe and Members would be informed of a date shortly. It
was suggested that it would be helpful if members could submit a short report
on the visit for the agenda of the meeting of the Committee on 9 February
2001.

Members agreed it would be helpful for Roger Edwards, the Policy Support
Officer to visit an Independent Provider, due to the short timescale before the
review had to be completed.

Future Meetings
It was agreed that action planning for the Committee between March and May
should be considered at the next meeting. A representative from IDeA
Consulting would be attending the meeting on 9 February 2001 as an observer.
IdeA representatives would be visiting each Select Committee in order to
comment on the way the process appeared to be developing so far and to
provide advice on how the process could be made more effective.
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4 DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

26 January 2001
9 February 2001
23 February 2001
2 March 2001

All meetings to start at 10am.

MR T J FOWLER
CHAIRMAN

CONTACT OFFICER :  CLARE GRAY  (01296) 382101


